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BUSINESS AFFAIRS SUB-COUNCIL 

 

 January 15, 2013 

 

 MINUTES 

 

The meeting began at 9:00 a.m. in the TBR Board Room.  Present were Ms. Cynthia Brooks 

(TSU);  Mr. Steve Campbell (NeSCC); Mr. Horace Chase (JSCC); Dr. David Collins (ETSU); 

Ms. Beth Cooksey (VSCC); Mr. John Cothern (MTSU); Ms. Mary Cross (NaSCC);  Mr. Danny 

Gibbs (RSCC); Mr. Mike Gower (MTSU); Mr. Lowell Hoffman (DSCC); Mr. Ken Horner 

(CoSCC); Mr. Tim Hurst (APSU); Dr. Rosemary Jackson (WSCC); Mr. Ron Kesterson (PSCC); 

Ms. B.J. King (ETSU); Mr. Ron Parr (STCC); Mr. Mitch Robinson (APSU); Ms. Jeannie Smith 

(UOM); Dr. Claire Stinson (TTU); Ms. Tammy Swenson (ChSCC); Ms. Hilda Tunstill (MSCC); 

Dr. Tommy Wright (ClSCC); Mr. Jeff Young (TTU); Mr. David Zettergren (UOM); Chancellor 

John Morgan, Ms. Tammy Birchett, Ms. Alicia Gillespie, Ms. Lisa Hall, Ms. Pat Massey, Ms. 

April Preston, Ms. Brooke Shelton, Mr. Dale Sims, Ms. Renee Stewart, and Mr. Bob Wallace 

(TBR). 

 

1. Chancellor’s Remarks 

 

Chancellor Morgan discussed the upcoming release of the governor’s budget on January 

28
th

.  He feels it is likely that THEC’s operating recommendation of $35 million will be 

funded.  If so, there will be an expectation to hold tuition increases within the 

recommended THEC ranges.    

 

It is also likely that there will be funding for some capital projects.  THEC’s 

recommendation included two UT and six TBR projects, but it is still unknown which 

ones will be approved.  The Chancellor stressed to the committee that there is an 

expectation that institutions work to find private funding for matching programs. 

 

2. Report of the Committees 

 

A. Finance Committee 

 

Dr. Collins highlighted the following issues from the January 8, 2013 Finance Committee 

meeting: 

 

• Guideline B-070 Deferred Payment Plan 

 

The committee discussed the Deferred Payment guideline.  Two institutions had 

requested to offer the deferred payment during the summer term.  It was not 

expressly stated in the guideline that the Chancellor had authority to grant this 

exception.  Language was added that states that the Chancellor or designee has the 

authority to permit exceptions. 

 

The committee approved of this revision, but suggested some clarification 

between the president’s authority and the Chancellor’s authority.  Language will 

be added to clarify that the president or designee has the authority to permit 
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exceptions for individuals with unusual circumstances whereas the Chancellor has 

the authority to permit policy-related exceptions for broad groups.  (Attachment 

A) 

 

• Travel Policy 4:03:03:00 

 

The committee discussed concerns with airline fares and fees due to the changing 

fee structure of airlines.  Employers may not always be able to determine if the 

employee purchased the least expensive airfare available.   

 

It was suggested that there be procedures on how reimbursement should be 

handled when airfare is involved and which related fees are reimbursable.  

Because the issue is so broad, language was recently added to state that employees 

must conduct travel with integrity and exercise good judgment. 

 

The committee proposed no changes to the current travel policy but that campuses 

can make their own policy more restrictive regarding which airline fees are 

reimbursable and under what conditions. 

 

• SciQuest Contract 

 

The committee discussed two issues related to the SciQuest contract.  The first 

issue was whether SciQuest meets our capitalization criteria for software.  The 

committee was reminded that the threshold for capitalization is $100,000 and that 

some institutions may meet this threshold and others may not.  The second issue 

was that payments made by TBR require on-behalf recognition by the campuses.  

Campuses were reminded not to overlook on-behalf payments and that both the 

revenue and expenditure should be recorded.  TBR staff will eliminate the on-

behalf payments as part of the year-end consolidation.      

   

• Findings and Weaknesses 

 

The committee was given all findings and weaknesses published since the last 

quarterly Finance Committee meeting.  There were five audit reports released in 

the last quarter, with a total of six findings.  The findings stated that the college or 

foundation did not ensure that amounts were properly reported in the financial 

statements and accompanying notes to the financial statements. (Attachments B & 

C) 

 

Ms. Birchett, TBR Internal Audit, expressed concern that more findings are being 

classified as material weaknesses.  These material weaknesses are findings that 

are included in the Internal Control letter in the audit report.  Not all findings that 

address financial statement errors should be classified as material weaknesses.  

Campuses were reminded to discuss with the auditors findings that are determined 

to be material weaknesses and present opposing arguments when necessary.   

 

The committee also discussed the increase in findings over the last few years 

concerning errors in the financial statements.  It was a concern of the members 
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that sometimes the value of findings was decreased due to the increase in the 

volume.  They were concerned that some findings that represent real problems 

may be overlooked when so many problems noted appear immaterial. 

 

• Year-End Journal Entries 

 

The committee discussed potential problems with year-end journal entries and 

approvals.  One institution that uses approvals in Banner, as well as on paper, was 

cited for not printing out the approval for a signature.  Another problem was that 

on form FOIAPHT, the originator and approver was the same person.  State Audit 

declined to take a finding this year, but stated that they would closely review this 

area next year at all TBR institutions. 

  
 

The Finance Committee minutes, with the guideline change, was approved. 

 

 

B. Human Resources 

 

Ms. Preston highlighted the following issues from the January 9, 2013 Human Resource 

Officers meeting: 

 

• Adjuncts and Temporary Employees 

 

Beginning in January 2014, the Affordable Care Act requires employers to offer 

health insurance to employees working an average of 30 hours per week.  All 

TBR institutions will need to identify adjunct faculty, temporary employees and/or 

seasonal workers that are potentially eligible for insurance. 

 

A sub-committee will meet to discuss the proposed measurement period of 3 

months up to 12 months to determine eligibility.  It appears that a calendar year 

measurement period would be the most advantageous.  However, less than 12 

months may be used the first year in order to allow for more administrative time.  

The measurement period may be changed, but not in the middle of an evaluation 

period.  It is also permissible to use a different measurement period for hourly 

employees, but not for different classes of employees (i.e. faculty vs. 

administrative, etc.).   

 

In order to determine if insurance is “affordable”, the recommendation is that the 

cost of employee-only coverage not exceed 9.5% of box 1 on Form W-2.  

Therefore, wages would have to increase to approximately $9/hour, or the 

insurance administration would have to come up with an “affordable” plan in 

order to meet the threshold. 

 

The difficulty of tracking adjuncts working at multiple institutions was also 

discussed. Ms. Preston informed the committee that General Counsel was looking 

into whether TBR is considered one employer, or 45 different employers.  It 
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appears that the IRS will determine the employment status, not the Department of 

Labor.    
 

The Human Resource Officers minutes were approved. 

 
 

C. Internal Audit 

 

Ms. Birchett highlighted the following issues from the January 9, 2013 Internal Auditors 

meeting.   

 

• Draft Template for President’s Quarterly Expenses 

 

The draft template for reporting presidents’ expenses has been revised and will be 

distributed soon for comment to the internal auditor group, and subsequently to 

the business officers and report preparers.  Once the template is finalized, the first 

schedules due to TBR will include the period from July1, 2012 – December 31, 

2012.  A separate quarterly report will not be necessary for the first quarter. 

 

• 2013 Funding Formula Audits  

 

THEC has not yet published the final data dictionary; the latest draft was 

distributed on December 10, 2012 and comments were due by January 7, 2013.  

The group discussed the audit and sampling approach, as well as a general 

timeline.  Because there are numerous elements in the formula that could be 

tested, the first round of audits may be limited to those elements with the highest 

weight assigned by each campus.  Systemwide Internal Audit will continue to 

meet with TBR Research staff to gather and provide information to the group and 

the audit program subcommittee regarding data and sampling.  At this time, 

training for the formula and data dictionary is planned for March 19, 2013.  The 

goal is to have the audit program completed and samples selected by 

approximately the same date.  Test work and reports are planned for completion 

by fiscal year-end.  These dates are subject to change as additional information is 

gathered for these audits. 

 

• Quality Assurance Review Update  

 

The tools from the periodic internal assessment completed in 2012 have been 

updated and will be used in lieu of the tools in the IIA QAR manual.  Each 

internal audit office will complete a periodic internal review using the revised 

checklists.  Each office will evaluate and assess whether their office generally 

conforms, partially conforms, or does not conform to the IIA Standards, 

Definition of Internal Auditing and Code of Ethics.  For any office where it is 

determined that an area less than generally conforms, the Audit Director will 

develop a corrective action plan, detailing specific actions and dates by which that 

audit office will come into compliance.  The checklist, summary, and any 

corrective action plans are due to Systemwide Internal Audit by March 1, 2013. 
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Systemwide Internal Audit will compile the results of the self-assessments into a 

draft QAR report.  This report and its conclusions will be subject to an external 

validation by a review team.  The current plan is for a contracted review 

coordinator to oversee a team of volunteer reviewers from non-TBR institutions.  

It is anticipated that each internal audit office will receive a site visit from a 

review team member.  While the planning for the QAR is still in progress and the 

method of validation may change because of unforeseen circumstances, the 

methodology for the internal assessment will remain the same.  

 

The Internal Audit minutes were approved. 

 

 

5.        Proposed Amendment to TCA 49-9-108 
 

TCA 49-9-108 currently prohibits students from viewing grade reports or enrolling in 

subsequent semesters if they have an outstanding debt of $25 or more.  A request has 

been made to amend TCA 49-9-108 to allow students who owe a de minimus amount to 

go ahead view their grades or enroll for the next semester, providing that the previous 

balance will be paid before the next semester begins. 

 

A request was also made that there be flexibility written in to allow the systems to control 

the amount by policy, and not by state statute. 

 

 

6. Learning Support Fees 

 

The committee discussed the Pearson contract and the different permutations across the 

system for various classes.  For example, some only require the e-book, while others 

include a workbook or organizer.  The Board has approved a fee tied to this contract.  

However, we may need to go back to the Board with a proposal that institutions using the 

system contract use the negotiated fee and those institutions that are not using the contract 

need to submit a fee proposal.   

 

The committee also discussed how this could possibly affect bookstore contracts and their 

commissions on the sale of textbooks and materials. 

 

 

7.        School Bond Authority Legislation 
 

TSSBA is considering legislation that would alter the current intercept program.  Under 

current legislation, each institution is considered separately when comparing the debt 

service payment to the appropriation amount available for intercept.  Moody’s requires 

1.25x coverage for both the November interest payment and the May interest plus 

principal payment.  Some institutions could have trouble meeting the May payment 

requirement since only the May and June appropriation draws are available for intercept 

in May.  To alleviate this problem, TSSBA may introduce legislation that allows all 

institutions to be considered jointly as a system.  If passed, the financing agreement with 

the Bond Authority would be amended and TBR would adopt a policy detailing the steps 
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that would be followed if a payment default occurred.  

 

 

8.        Cyber Liability Survey and Insurance 
 

Tom Danford will send out a survey to all computer center directors, which will evaluate 

existing policies, past data breaches, etc.  The State Treasurer is very concerned with the 

potential liability related to a data breach.  Mr. Sims informed the committee that the 

CBO’s should be involved in completing the survey. 

 

 

  9.        Other Items 
 

 Mr. Sims asked the group to develop proposals for training plans, which may be 

funded by withholding a portion of the Discover money.  His hope is to have a 

definitive plan by next quarter. 

 The Elucian contract has been extended through December 2017. 

 Capital Guidance – The governor has asked for discussion of each project.  Some 

of the pertinent questions are below: 

o How does the project tie to CCA? 

o How does the project tie to workforce development? 

o Who ensures that we are not building more than needed? 

TBR will outline a protocol for the matching program.  It was emphasized that 

student fees should be a last resort for the match. 

 The preliminary dates for the Finance Committee are February 7 and February 28 

for the telephonic meeting and March 12 for the committee chairs meeting. 

  

 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:15 a.m. 
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Attachment A 

 

SUBJECT: Deferred Payment Plan 

The purpose of the following guideline is to outline significant provisions for consistent 

administration of the deferred fee payment program at the four-year and two-year institutions 

governed by the Tennessee Board of Regents. The guideline is intended to serve as a reference 

document for institutional staff responsible for implementing and communicating deferred fee 

payment matters. 

I. General Provisions 

Each four-year and two-year institution is authorized to offer a deferred payment plan as 

provided in the Tennessee Board of Regents Policy on Payment of Student Fees and Enrollment 

of Students (No. 4:01:03:00). The deferred payment plan is available for regular academic terms, 

but not for summer or other short terms. 

II. Eligibility 

All students in good financial standing and with no outstanding account balances from previous 

terms are eligible to participate in the deferred payment program. Students that have failed to 

make timely payments in previous terms may be denied the right to participate in the deferred 

payment program in additional enrollment periods. Institutions may set minimum balances due 

for students to be eligible for deferred payment. 

III. Payment Terms 

All financial aid awarded by the institution, including student loans, must be applied toward 

payment of total fee balances before the deferred payment plan may be utilized. At least 50% of 

the remaining balance after financial aid and discounts are applied must be paid at the beginning 

of the term. The remaining balance may be paid in a minimum of two equal installments. Due 

dates for these payments will be set by the institution with approximately 30 days between due 

dates. All installments should be scheduled so that the entire balance due is paid by the end of the 

semester. 

IV. Service Charges and Fines 

Institutions may charge a service fee of $10 to $50 to help defray administrative costs associated 

with the deferment program. An additional late payment charge not to exceed $25 will be 

assessed on each installment which is not paid on or before the due date and each 30 day period 

past the 2
nd

 installment up to a maximum of $100. Withdrawals from classes will not alter any 

remaining balance due except to the extent that any refund may be applied in accordance with 

Guideline B-060. 

V. Approval of Exceptions 

In accordance with these guidelines, the president of an institution or designee has the authority 

to determine the applicability of the provisions of the deferred payment program and to approve 

exceptions in instances of unusual circumstances for individuals. The Chancellor or designee 

has the authority to permit policy-related exceptions. All such actions must be properly 

documented for auditing purposes. 

. 

Source: May 14, 1996 Presidents Meeting; May 9, 2000 Presidents Meeting; November 6, 2002 

Presidents Meeting. 
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Attachment B 
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Attachment C 
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